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DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA
+ + + + +
ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE CONTROL BOARD
+ + + + +
MEETING

þ----------------------------»
IN THE MATTER OF:            :
                             :
Tropicalia Project, LLC      :
t/a Bossa Brazilian Bistro   : 
2463 18th Street, NW         : Motions
Retailer CR                  : Hearing
License No. 84505            : 
Case No. 13-PRO-00032        : 
ANC 1C                       :
Renewal Application          :
þ----------------------------¼

                  JULY 31, 2013

            The Alcoholic Beverage Control
Board met in the Alcoholic Beverage Control
Hearing Room, Reeves Building, 2000 14th
Street, N.W., Washington, D.C., Ruthanne
Miller, Chairperson, presiding.
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DONALD BROOKS, Member 
HERMAN JONES, Member
MIKE SILVERSTEIN, Member



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 2

1               P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S

2                                       12:06 p.m.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We

4 are back on the record with the last case in

5 the afternoon.  That is Case No. 13-PRO-

6 00032, Bossa Brazilian Bistro, located at

7 2463 18th Street, N.W., License No. 84505 in

8 ANC 1C.  And this was originally scheduled

9 faro a protest hearing and it has been

10 converted to a motions hearing.

11             So why don't we start with the

12 parties identifying themselves for the

13 record?

14             MR. BIANCO:  Good afternoon,

15 Madam Chair, Members of the Board.  My name

16 is Richard Bianco.  I represent Tropicalia

17 Project, LLC, doing business as Bossa

18 Brazilian Bistro.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. JAMES:  Denis James

21 representing the Kalorama Citizens

22 Association.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

2 So the motion that I was referring to is a

3 motion to squash a subpoena which was filed

4 by Mr. James on behalf of the Kalorama

5 Citizens Association.  And I have also in

6 the record the subpoena and an opposition to

7 quash the subpoena.  So what we would like

8 to do is start with Mr. James.  

9             It's your motion.  We want to

10 give you up to five minutes, if you want to

11 address your motion, and Mr. Bianco the

12 opposition, and then there may be Board

13 questions.

14             MR. JAMES:  Well, it seems

15 through the case data the purpose of the

16 subpoena was to cast aspersions on the

17 validity of our protest because all those

18 displays seem to go to whether we've

19 properly executed a protest under the code. 

20 But it also constitutes discovery which is

21 not envisioned in the ABC code or

22 regulations.  And I offered a citation which
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1 the court of appeals in a previous case,

2 DCCA v. the ABC Board, 2001, upheld the

3 notion that there is not discovery in ABC

4 hearing processes.  

5             So that I leave to the legal

6 minds behind the dais.  That's for them to

7 look at and interpret.  We believe that

8 that's the law.  There's no basis within the

9 ABC code that says, yes, discovery is this

10 and this is how it works.  

11             It seems that this is a fishing

12 expedition, some attempt to trip the KCA up. 

13 In fact the KCA actually has an opposition

14 to this hearing, you know, the conversion of

15 this hearing from a protest hearing motions

16 hearing less than 24 hours prior to the

17 time.  I was expecting to come here to put

18 on an evidentiary hearing on the protest

19 matter; peace, order and quiet, converted,

20 you know.  With less than 24 hours notice on

21 a totally different, you know, framework of

22 action I had to go into, to look through
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1 everything, make sure I have all of the

2 necessary displays, make sure that I can

3 present them to the Board, defend our

4 position, you know, because I believe that's

5 what this is heading towards anyway.  It's a

6 question of the Applicant is seeking to

7 again cast aspersions on the validity of our

8 protest.

9             Now, and to respond more

10 specifically to the subpoena, we're here

11 prepared to produce some of these displays. 

12 In fact, the minutes have been sent to the

13 Applicant, his attorney and Martha Jenkins,

14 because that's something we normally publish

15 on our Web site, but our Web site is in the

16 process of being rebuilt and we're not doing

17 any posting to our Web site currently.  

18             But anyway, there's a list of six

19 items.  Most of these things are in the

20 Board's possession.  They're in the protest

21 file.  The corporate resolution, the notice

22 that was sent to all KCA members.  I have
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1 proof that that was done, if that's what we

2 want to get to.  

3             There's no way that the Kalorama

4 Citizens will ever share the official

5 membership roll of the KCA, including the

6 addresses of each member.  That is private. 

7 We are a private organization.  We have

8 certain privileges under the code.  Members

9 will not be subject to harassment by

10 businesses or this Board.  We are a private

11 organization.  If people want to make it

12 known that they're members of the Kalorama

13 Citizens Association, that's fine.  They

14 come to our public meetings.  They say, hi,

15 my name is whatever it may be and they

16 speak.  They can be identified.  The press

17 often attends our meetings.  We publish

18 minutes.  It's on our Web site.  

19             But for the many who don't, many

20 members who don't come, they have every

21 right to privacy.  And in fact the nature of

22 many of the proceedings and the neighborhood
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1 furor that results from our involvement,

2 none of which we are to blame for, results

3 in incredible libelous statements, violence

4 that has been perpetrated upon me personally

5 in the past, being attacked on the street

6 because I'm a public figure.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. James?

8             MR. JAMES:  But I'm not about to

9 subject to --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. James?

11             MR. JAMES:  -- any KCA member to

12 any such thing.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

14 just wanted to let you know it's been five

15 minutes.  Is there anything else you want to

16 wrap up for this piece of argument?

17             MR. JAMES:  Well, you know, I'm

18 not quite sure of the procedure.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. JAMES:  There's the motion to

21 quash, and now I've prepared another motion

22 in opposition to the Applicant's request for
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1 a motions hearing.  And yet I know we're

2 here.  And I assume that if we were holding

3 the protest hearing that was originally

4 scheduled, any motions would have been

5 dispensed with at the beginning of the

6 hearing.  So I'm here prepared to do

7 everything that the KCA might be required to

8 do by the Board to move this case along.  We

9 want to go to hearing.  

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

11             MR. JAMES:  We're prepared to go

12 to hearing.  And that's not because we want

13 to have a protest hearing.  It's because the

14 Applicant is not interested in any dialogue.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

16 we're not going to hear that motion right

17 now, you know, formally.  We're -- I mean

18 your motion to quash.  And it's Mr. Bianco's

19 turn to address what documents that are the

20 subpoena that he believes they're entitled

21 to have and why.  And --

22             MR. JAMES:  Well, in short, may I
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1 just --

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And then we

3 can zero in on what's even at issue and more

4 after that.

5             MR. JAMES:  So basically the KCA

6 has produced our articles of incorporation

7 and constitution before for the Board in

8 other cases.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You have

10 them here?

11             MR. JAMES:  Yes, I do.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, okay. 

13 Let me look in here then, because I want to

14 see what is at issue still.  So you have

15 produced the articles of incorporation?

16             MR. JAMES:  We don't have bylaws. 

17 We have a constitution.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't

19 have bylaws.  Is that what you're saying?

20             MR. JAMES:  Yes, we do not have

21 bylaws.  We have a constitution.  I'm trying

22 to get everything here for the Board, as
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1 well as the Applicant.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. JAMES:  So the constitution

4 and articles and incorporation to the

5 Applicant and to the Board.  The resolution,

6 I'm happy to reproduce what was in the

7 Board's file.  We filed a protest letter. 

8 It included our resolution.  It's got to be

9 in the protest file.  The Applicant must

10 have access to that.  

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think it

12 went to the notice of the resolution.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, it says

14 resolution.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where is

16 this? 

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No. 4.

18             MR. JAMES:  Right.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, you're

20 up to No. 4?

21             MR. BIANCO:  I can resolve that

22 quickly.  As I was waiting, Mr. James
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1 produced the email, another copy of the

2 resolution and the corporate minutes.  So

3 that's not at issue at this point.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So No. 4 is

5 the corporate minutes.  Where's the minutes?

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No. 4 and 5 --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- are

9 satisfied.  

10             MR. JAMES:  Well, the resolution

11 I had printed out separately from our

12 newsletter.  It is identical to what is in

13 the newsletter.  I'm not sure what Mr.

14 Bianco was referring to, but I have that for

15 the Board as well.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good.

17             MR. BIANCO:  We acknowledge

18 receipt.  Thank you.

19             MR. JAMES:  Let's see, proof of

20 quorum is something that is done verbally

21 when we expect to be voting, when it's in

22 any doubt that we might not -- you know, to
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1 achieve the ability to do business.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

3             MR. JAMES:  Let me make sure I

4 have one just in case.  I think there's one

5 in there.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Can we hear from

7 Mr. Bianco?

8             MR. JAMES:  So --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, no, I

10 understand you say you want to hear from Mr.

11 Bianco, and we will, but it's not a bad idea

12 though to know what's left, what's at issue,

13 what documents are at issue.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Well, all

15 right.  Fine.  My only point was I may have

16 some questions for Mr. James.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sure.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But I'm not sure

19 they're pertinent until I understand what

20 Mr. Bianco's arguments are at this point in

21 time.

22             MR. JAMES:  So and I also --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  No,

2 that's true.  I think we do want to wait to

3 hear from Mr. Bianco first, but I just want

4 to make sure --

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- we know

7 what documents are at issue.

8             MR. JAMES:  I have --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What did you

10 say about the quorum in No. 6 then?

11             MR. JAMES:  Yes, so -- well --

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't

13 even have bylaws?  Did you say you don't

14 have bylaws?

15             MR. JAMES:  We have a

16 constitution.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

18             MR. JAMES:  Our quorum is one-

19 thirtieth of the membership.  Our membership

20 is approximately 180 currently.  It's

21 updated on a monthly basis.  So a quorum is

22 six persons.  But most often we have far
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1 more than that.  In this particular meeting

2 we didn't have a very large number of

3 members present, but we had enough to do

4 business.  

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So just my

6 question just in general is is that

7 reflected in your minutes that you have a

8 quorum?

9             MR. JAMES:  I'm sure that it is. 

10 I haven't had a chance to review them

11 because of the hurried nature of preparing

12 for this.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So --

14             MR. JAMES:  There's actually no

15 requirement of proving to this Board that

16 there was a quorum present.  If that's in

17 the code somewhere, please point it out to

18 me.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

20             MR. JAMES:  So I do have an email

21 exchange between myself and the Applicant,

22 Mr. Dephino, Wagner Dephino.  And I met with
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1 him the night of it being seven days prior. 

2 And I had a letter that I had signed

3 notifying him of the meeting, and he was

4 reluctant to sign it, but he gave me his

5 email address and later we exchanged emails. 

6 And in that letter I included that material. 

7 So this is something else that I would like

8 to give to the Board and Mr. Bianco.

9             And quite honestly, I do have

10 proof.  I would beg the Board's forgiveness

11 and allow me to present the email that, you

12 know, at my earliest convenience.  Just I

13 overlooked providing it in the rush to

14 produce all these documents in a hurry for

15 this meeting.  So there is an email notice

16 to all our members that went out the same

17 day, seven days in advance.  And I'll be

18 glad to produce that.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

20             MR. JAMES:  But I would note that

21 there's no way described in the ABC code

22 that says we must notify our members or the
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1 Applicant.  There's no prescribed way to do

2 that.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

4 right.  So you've gone through all the six

5 groups of documents and addressed them all,

6 I believe.  Right, Mr. James?  Now we can

7 shift to Mr. Bianco at this point?

8             MR. BIANCO:  It would appear that

9 there's two --

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is

11 missing?  Is anything missing?

12             MR. BIANCO:  Yes, there's two

13 issues that I think are outstanding --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

15             MR. BIANCO:  -- in the subpoenaed

16 documents; one being the membership rolls,

17 and two being the proof of quorum.  I think

18 the relevance of the membership rolls and

19 the proof of quorum is extremely important

20 because without quorum corporate action

21 can't take place.  We need to be able to

22 verify that there was in fact a quorum, that
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1 there's a valid corporate action to protest

2 a request.  And without knowing how many

3 members there are and how many members were

4 present and what the bylaws call for in

5 terms of a quorum, they can't have a

6 corporate action and sustain a protest in

7 this matter.  

8             It's not our intention to harass

9 or annoy or do anything with the membership

10 information other than count the members

11 versus the number of members that were at

12 the meeting to see whether or not a valid

13 corporate action has taken place, whether or

14 not they could sustain the protest.  

15             Based on the information that was

16 provided today, as I sat here waiting for

17 the case to be called, in reviewing their

18 corporate minutes it would appear that there

19 was never a vote to protest this particular

20 renewal.  There were five ABC-related

21 matters on their agenda that evening and on

22 four of those the corporate minutes reflect
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1 that a motion to protest was moved, seconded

2 and adopted.  However, the fifth item on

3 their agenda which was related to my client

4 does not indicate that there was any motion

5 to protest, second or approve, merely that

6 Denis would work with the owner, Wagner

7 Dephino, to craft an appropriate new

8 agreement.  And this is just information

9 that I've had since sitting here today.

10             So I think that raises a serious

11 question about the viability, the continued

12 viability of this particular protest by the

13 KCA.  And given the representation that

14 there's 180 members of the Kalorama Citizens

15 Association, according to their minutes 9

16 were present and voting, I have serious

17 doubts about their ability to conduct any

18 business in the meeting on April the 18th

19 where they purportedly took the corporate

20 action to protest my client's request.  But

21 without having that information, there's no

22 way for me to verify a quorum.  There's no



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 19

1 way for the Board to determine that a valid

2 corporate action to challenge this

3 particular license was taken in that

4 meeting.  So we would ask that the

5 membership rolls be turned over and for the

6 purpose of us being able to determine

7 whether or not a valid meeting took place on

8 April the 18th.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

10 want to ask you where in our rule does it

11 state that a citizen group has to produce

12 their membership rolls or quorum

13 information?

14             MR. BIANCO:  Well, it doesn't,

15 however, a citizen group is a corporation,

16 and without taking some valid corporate

17 action they can't file a protest. 

18 Individual members of the citizens group

19 lack the capacity to file a protest.  Their

20 standing comes from their status as a

21 corporation.  Corporations act pursuant to

22 their bylaws and where the general
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1 membership purportedly -- according to the

2 KCA, the general membership purportedly took

3 a vote in a duly-called and noticed meeting. 

4 If that duly-called and noticed meeting

5 never took place for all intents and

6 purposes for lack of a quorum, there was no

7 corporate action to protest.  

8             So there's nothing in the ABC

9 rules that require that they turn over

10 membership rolls, but there is a requirement

11 that when a corporation takes action it does

12 so pursuant to the law, and it can't take

13 action without complying with whatever

14 quorum requirements it has in order to hold

15 a meeting and conduct business.  And here we

16 contend they haven't.

17             MR. JAMES:  May I respond?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

19             MR. JAMES:  Well, Mr. Bianco

20 conveniently didn't read the remainder of

21 the paragraph in relation to Bossa Brazilian

22 Bistro.  It's on page 2 and it's before the
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1 resolutions begin just about -- just a

2 little bit past half way down.  It's

3 actually not a numbered page, but it's the

4 minutes document, the April 18th minutes. 

5 So I'd read the whole paragraph.

6             "Bossa Brazilian Bistro is

7 renewing their license.  Denis explained

8 that there is currently no" --

9             MEMBER BROOKS:  Mr. James, I

10 think we can read.

11             MR. JAMES:  Okay.  Well, just

12 then the last part.  It says, "Mary moved

13 the resolution which was seconded by Bob,

14 then approved 6-3."  Those people's names

15 are mentioned above in their -- you know,

16 with the first and last name and, you 

17 know --

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which

19 document are you reading from?

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Which page are

21 you referring to?

22             MR. JAMES:  That last -- the
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1 April 18th minutes, the second page, and

2 it's just past half way down.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Where it says

5 resolution?  Resolution on Bossa Brazilian

6 Bistro.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

8             MR. JAMES:  It's on the back of

9 the front page.  This is describing the

10 action.  

11             MR. BIANCO:  I have the section

12 highlighted.  I can pass it forward.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  All

14 right.  All right.  Okay.  I see it now. 

15 All right.  Thank you.

16             MR. JAMES:  But it describes the

17 vote.  I don't take the minutes.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

19             MR. JAMES:  We have a secretary

20 that takes the minutes and I --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So let me --

22             MR. JAMES:  They get printed the
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1 way the secretary takes them unless there's

2 errors made.

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

4 this reflects there were at least nine

5 people there, because the vote was 6-3.

6             MR. JAMES:  That's correct.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think you

8 said that six was a quorum.  Did you say

9 that?

10             MR. JAMES:  Correct.  Our

11 membership was about 180 at the time of

12 this.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

14             MR. JAMES:  And so one-thirtieth,

15 which you can find in our constitution under

16 "Meetings," article 7, section 3.  It's the

17 third page.  "A quorum shall consist of one-

18 thirtieth of the membership of the

19 association."  

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. 

21 Okay.  So then the only piece that we're

22 missing is -- at least so far as I can tell,
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1 is how do we know that there are 180

2 members?  How do we know what your full

3 membership is?

4             MR. JAMES:  You have no --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand

6 your concerns about privacy as to who they

7 are.

8             MR. JAMES:  Absolutely.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  How do we

10 know that one-thirtieth is six?

11             MR. JAMES:  I really think that

12 that's outside of the Board's province.  If

13 there was something that said that the Board

14 had the ability to look behind the action,

15 then that would be different, but the Board

16 doesn't have that.  I've sat in these

17 proceedings and seen people challenge

18 Certificate of Occupancy and heard this

19 Board say, oh, we can't look behind the

20 granting of the Certificate of Occupancy. 

21 By the same token you can't look behind a

22 corporate, you know, entity's --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Of course we

2 can.

3             MR. JAMES:  -- action.  Where

4 does it say so in the code or the

5 regulations?  Does it say that you can do

6 that?  I mean this is in accordance --

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It says --

8             MR. JAMES:  -- with --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, you're

10 mixing things.  Okay?  And I appreciate your

11 concerns, but I mean when we say we can't

12 look behind a Certificate of Occupancy,

13 we're talking about it's being issued by

14 another D.C. agency and we're not going to

15 second-guess another D.C. agency.  But there

16 are things in standing that says you have to

17 be -- membership has to be open to all

18 residents of the area represented by the

19 association.

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Let me

21 answer you.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Go
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1 ahead.

2             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Mr. James,

3 relevant law, 1704, subpoenas, 1704.1, "The

4 Board may upon its own motion or upon the

5 request of a party compel witnesses to

6 appear and testify or to produce books,

7 records, papers or other documents."  If we

8 are the ones to determine standing, we're

9 the ones who must determine whether that

10 standing is proper.  We do have the right. 

11 Whether it should be used in this case or

12 not, I'm not judging, but the right is there

13 by law.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I interrupt

15 here?  

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sure.  

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  It has not been

18 stated for the record here that we're here

19 talking about standing.  I wanted to ask Mr.

20 Bianco what was the purpose of the subpoena

21 so I'm clear.  My fellow Board Members are

22 talking about standing, but I don't even
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1 know if that's issue with Mr. Bianco and if

2 it is I'd like to have it on the record. 

3 Excuse me.  I just want to know what we're

4 talking about for the record.

5             MR. BIANCO:  I think that's

6 precisely the issue, is the sustainability

7 of the protest based on: (1) standing; and

8 (2) the scope of the resolution adopted at

9 the April 18th meeting according to their

10 own corporate minutes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  What do you mean

12 by the scope?  That last piece I don't

13 understand.

14             MR. BIANCO:  Understood.  Let me

15 explain in a little bit more detail.  There

16 were five ABC matters before the KCA that

17 evening.  In four of the five, which was

18 Libertine, Blaggard, Havana Village and Jack

19 Rose.  In each of those four cases the

20 corporate minutes reflect specifically that

21 the issue placed before the membership was

22 whether to protest whatever licensure
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1 request was being made by those particular

2 establishments.

3             Now according to their own

4 minutes, that is not the resolution that was

5 placed before these nine members in the case

6 of Bossa Brazilian Bistro.  Instead, in the

7 case of Bossa Brazilian Bistro it would

8 appear from the minutes that the only

9 resolution placed before that membership

10 that they voted 6-3 to approve is that Denis

11 will work with the new owner to craft an

12 appropriate new agreement.  

13             So I think that raises a question

14 as to whether or not -- if the vote that

15 they took was valid, okay, based on the

16 quorum requirement.  Even if it was, they

17 didn't vote to protest.  

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I got

19 you.  

20             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  That's not

21 my reading.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  When my turns
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1 comes, I'll have some questions for Mr.

2 James.  

3             MR. JAMES:  We --

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Please.  Please. 

5 Answer the question.  Wait until you're

6 called on to speak.  

7             MR. JAMES:  Okay.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Thank you.

9             Is there anything else, Mr.

10 Bianco?

11             MR. BIANCO:  That's all, sir.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'll have some

13 questions for Mr. James when you're

14 complete, Ms. Miller.

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm

16 not really complete, but I want to say that,

17 you know, I see other things in these

18 minutes, Mr. Bianco, that are different than

19 that.  I mean I see on the last page that it

20 says the KCA members present and

21 constituting a quorum hereby vote to protest

22 the renewal of -- we're talking about the
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1 renewal here of Bossa --

2             MR. BIANCO:  We are, but I 

3 think --

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

5 Bossa's license on grounds that it would

6 likely lead to disturbance of the peace,

7 order and quiet of the neighborhood.  Looks

8 like they voted.

9             MR. BIANCO:  Well, I see that

10 language as well, however, I think there's a

11 distinction here.  I think the language that

12 you're reading from is from the resolution,

13 which was drafted after the fact of the

14 meeting likely by Mr. James for the purpose

15 of this protest and not the actual corporate

16 minutes taken by the secretary

17 contemporaneously with the votes as they

18 took place.  I think those are two entirely

19 different things.

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I see what

21 you're saying.  Okay.  Thank you.  I don't

22 have any pressing questions right now.  Do
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1 you have --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Well,

3 let's go to that point, since we're there.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I will admit

6 that Mr. Bianco has pointed out that the

7 minutes are not abundantly clear here, Mr.

8 James.  So can you speak to the fact that in

9 one place the secretary notes that Denis

10 will work with the owner to craft an

11 appropriate new agreement, and then Mary

12 moved the resolution, which was seconded by

13 Bob, and then at the back we have a

14 resolution?  So can you speak to what

15 resolution that is being spoken to in that

16 sentence where it says Mary moved the

17 resolution?

18             MR. JAMES:  Sure.  In preparation

19 for each Kalorama Citizens Association

20 meeting a printed agenda is created with

21 however many items there are on the agenda. 

22 I'm sorry I don't have that with me.  It's
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1 another item that is --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We'll get to

3 that in a second.

4             MR. JAMES:  -- okay, that it

5 isn't required.  You know, and the

6 resolutions were in front of the members for

7 the whole meeting.  We went through each

8 establishment one-by-one.  Representatives

9 of all the establishments except Havana

10 Village were present and were allowed to

11 speak, which isn't even required by the law. 

12 The resolutions were I believe read out

13 loud, or perhaps after one or two were read

14 in full out loud everyone saw that they were

15 much the same and if there were any

16 differences between them, then the parts

17 that were different were noted and said, oh,

18 by the way, this is where the difference is. 

19

20             So one-by-one they were voted on

21 after the Applicant spoke and addressed the

22 meeting.  In fact, in the case of Blaggard
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1 the --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let's talk about

3 this one.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Go ahead, Mr.

6 James.

7             MR. JAMES:  I mean it's relevant.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Then go ahead. 

9 I'm sorry to interrupt you.

10             MR. JAMES:  Thank you.  You know,

11 in the case with Blaggard the owners, a

12 married couple, are Kalorama Citizens

13 members and were there.  You know, and

14 course they voted not to protest their own

15 license and they voted not to protest any of

16 the others.  So I mean we are a completely

17 open-to-all neighborhood association that

18 operates in complete --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  You're

20 getting beyond the scope of my question.  In

21 the essence of time, I'm trying to keep this

22 focused, Mr. James.  
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1             Okay.  So it's your

2 representation that these resolutions,

3 including the one for Bossa Brazil, were

4 published to the membership ahead of time?

5             MR. JAMES:  The meeting agenda

6 was handed to each attendee at the meeting.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So it was

8 physically given to them in hard copy at the

9 meeting?

10             MR. JAMES:  Yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's your

12 representation?

13             MR. JAMES:  Yes.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

15             MR. JAMES:  In fact, you know, we

16 hand it out.  We go around making sure that

17 everyone has it.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's fine.

19             MR. JAMES:  Not just sitting on a

20 table.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's fine. 

22 And can you provide copies of that?
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1             MR. JAMES:  I will be glad to

2 provide that to --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

4             MR. JAMES:  -- the Applicant and

5 the Board.

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You represented

7 that you sent out notice of this meeting.

8             MR. JAMES:  Yes.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And how was that

10 done?

11             MR. JAMES:  By email.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Can you

13 provide a copy of that email?

14             MR. JAMES:  Yes.  I've already --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  With

16 the date on it?

17             MR. JAMES:  I will.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Great.  Thank

19 you.  

20             MR. JAMES:  Again, that was an

21 oversight in the rush to produce all these

22 other --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  That's fine. 

2 Fine.  I'm giving you a chance.  I'm asking

3 you to produce it.  In that do you enumerate

4 which licensees are going to be the topic of

5 discussion?

6             MR. JAMES:  Yes.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  So Bossa

8 Brazil, the topic of its renewal would have

9 been a topic?  In that notice to the

10 membership, that that was going to be a

11 topic at this meeting?

12             MR. JAMES:  Yes.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

14             MR. JAMES:  I'm not sure that I

15 went into -- I believe I said, you know, the

16 following licenses are seeking renewal.  The

17 following are seeking to terminate, or

18 whatever.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  When I see the

20 email I can judge whether we believe that's

21 sufficient or not.  I mean it looks like

22 it's up to the Board now to determine
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1 whether KCA has standing, and we'll take a

2 look at that.  So we'll take a look at the

3 email.

4             So we have the constitution.  How

5 do you keep track of your membership?  First

6 of all, how is someone eligible for

7 membership in KCA?

8             MR. JAMES:  You need to be, you

9 know, an area resident and within our

10 membership boundaries, which are all of

11 Adams Morgan except the Reed-Cooke section. 

12 And by tradition and application we take

13 both sides of the commercial street, of 18th

14 Street and Columbia Road, which, you know --

15             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And how do I

16 establish?

17             MR. JAMES:  Pardon?

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  How would one

19 establish that they are a member?

20             MR. JAMES:  Well, by paying dues. 

21 You can fill out a membership application. 

22 We're not real picky about that, you know,
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1 that you have to fill out a membership

2 application.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And you pay

4 dues?

5             MR. JAMES:  Pay dues.  Members --

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yearly? 

7 Monthly?  Quarterly?

8             MR. JAMES:  No, it's yearly. 

9 It's $25 per year.  That entitles one to

10 attend meetings, vote and get the newsletter

11 which is published generally 10 times per

12 year.

13             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And do you have

14 a treasurer?

15             MR. JAMES:  We do.

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Does the

17 treasurer produce reports?

18             MR. JAMES:  Yes, the treasurer

19 can produce reports.  But and, you know, we

20 need to --

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  I'm going

22 to cut to the chase.  Would your financial
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1 records establish over the years how many

2 people have paid dues?

3             MR. JAMES:  I would imagine

4 that's probable.  

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. James, I'll

6 tell you quite frankly, if I was a member of

7 an organization, I would insist on the money

8 being accounted for.

9             MR. JAMES:  Oh, yes.  We're

10 pretty careful about it.  It's just --

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I would hope so.

12             MR. JAMES:  -- you know, we're

13 completely a volunteer organization and --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  But where I'm

15 going with this --

16             MR. JAMES:  -- we have a

17 treasure.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Where I'm going

19 with this, I understand why you don't want

20 to give up the names and addresses or even

21 the names of the individuals in your

22 organization.  All right?  But if I had an
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1 accounting of how much money was received in

2 dues, I can do the math.  And one would hope

3 that you would have a treasurer who does

4 that accounting and those kind of financial

5 records.  I don't know if that's too much to

6 ask for.

7             MR. JAMES:  You know, it's really

8 pushing the limits, but if the Board is

9 asking me to produce that -- I mean if the

10 Board doubts that the Kalorama Citizens

11 Association exists -- I mean Mr. Moosally

12 has attended numerous of our meetings over

13 the years.  He's witnessed us -- 

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. James, I'll

15 tell you, just --

16             MR. JAMES:  -- vote on ABC

17 matters.

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. James, I

19 don't doubt anything.  However, I have an

20 Applicant who has challenged your standing

21 and I think in fairness to everybody that

22 the Board ask for reasonable information. 
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1 And so far the information that we've asked

2 for, except for the financial, which I

3 haven't asked for financial documents yet, I

4 haven't requested yet, you seem to think are

5 reasonable because you provided them, or

6 have been willing to provide them.  

7             So the only thing that's missing

8 for me, for me, from my perspective as a

9 Board Member, the only thing that is missing

10 is to establish at least some sense of the

11 size of the -- of the number of individuals

12 who are members of your organization so that

13 we know a quorum was established.  

14             I think for me all the other

15 issues have been established or can

16 potentially be established by the submission

17 of the documents like the email that

18 announces this meeting.  So I'm going to

19 leave it at that.  That's where I am as

20 myself as a Board Member.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Bianco,

22 I'm going to follow up with you.  You said
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1 that KCA has to be accountable like a

2 corporation.  So I mean I think that they

3 have filed articles of incorporation like --

4             MR. BIANCO:  I don't know doubt

5 that they're a corporation.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So is

7 that -- all these corporation's members

8 publicly accessible?

9             MR. BIANCO:  Well, certainly my

10 client is by virtue of their holding an

11 alcoholic beverage license.

12             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's not

13 my question.

14             MR. BIANCO:  They had to disclose

15 certain information.  But publicly available

16 information doesn't set forth the

17 membership.  The publicly available

18 information is merely the articles of

19 incorporation.  This document here, which

20 would be publicly filed and the only

21 indication that the articles of

22 incorporation has of membership is the names
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1 of the incorporators, which is set forth on

2 page 2.  Incorporators may or may not be

3 members, but essentially they're the natural

4 persons that are responsible for the

5 creation of the corporation.  Membership

6 lists typically wouldn't be produced as part

7 of articles of incorporation.  It doesn't

8 appear that they have been here.  And where

9 they are in the rare instances where

10 membership lists are listed in articles of

11 incorporation as memberships change over

12 time, articles of incorporation typically

13 aren't amended --

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

15 think I just want to cut to the chase a

16 little bit, because you know, it's where Mr.

17 Alberti left off, too.  It's like the only

18 question I think right now on the table is

19 does KCA have to produced its number of

20 members, and where do you get that from? 

21 It's not in our regulations that they have

22 to produce their numbers.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 44

1             MR. BIANCO:  It's not in the

2 regulations, but acting as a corporation

3 they have to take a valid corporate action,

4 which could happen one of two ways.  It

5 could happen by a vote of the membership or

6 it could happen by an action of the board of

7 directors.  In this case it purportedly took

8 place by a vote of the membership.  But in

9 order to have a vote of the membership you

10 need to have a valid meeting.  And if the

11 meeting failed for lack of quorum, then any

12 vote that they took at that meeting is a

13 legal nullity.  So without being able to

14 establish whether or not they had a quorum,

15 they can't -- without being able to

16 establish the meeting was valid --

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

18             MR. BIANCO:  -- with appropriate

19 notice of a quorum, they can't sustain this

20 protest.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So, Mr.

22 James, is there some way that you can show
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1 or reveal the number of your members in any

2 fashion to prove that there was a quorum

3 without revealing who your members are?

4             MR. JAMES:  May offer a

5 suggestion?

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

7             MR. JAMES:  Quite frankly, our

8 treasurer is behind in her duties because

9 she took over a situation where somebody

10 basically walked away from the job.  We are

11 so antiquated that our membership list --

12 you know, we can construct our finances, but

13 it's a big project.  But the membership list

14 is kept current by hand --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

16             MR. JAMES:  -- in a Word document

17 so that the monthly newsletter can be sent

18 out.  

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, there

20 you go.

21             MR. JAMES:  So would a statement

22 from the treasurer that there are this
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1 number of names on that list who have paid

2 dues satisfy the Board?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller, may

4 I make a suggestion?

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, go

6 ahead.

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Since this is a

8 decision I think really lies with the Board

9 and our decision would stand as to whether

10 they have standing -- now you could

11 challenge that if you want in a court of

12 law, Mr. Bianco, but I think to go forward

13 with the hearing you'd have to rely on your

14 decision.  So could you provide that?  Mr.

15 James, would you be willing to provide that

16 membership list to the Board with the

17 understanding that it would be privileged

18 information for the Board only and we would

19 decide based on our review whether --

20             MR. JAMES:  No, I will not.

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- a quorum was

22 present?
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1             MR. JAMES:  I will not.  I have

2 to respect the members' right to privacy. 

3 They have a right to complete and utter

4 privacy.  They want to support what we do

5 without their names --

6             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I understand.

7             MR. JAMES:  -- being known.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  That

9 explains it and I understand.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

11             MEMBER JONES:  Thank you, Madam

12 Chair.  Do you have a membership list?

13             MR. JAMES:  Yes.

14             MEMBER JONES:  You do?  In that

15 list would you be able to print that list

16 off, redact the information that you

17 consider to be private and then submit that

18 redacted document for Board review?

19             MR. JAMES:  It's just names and

20 addresses and then a line that indicates

21 whether their dues are due.  And if it

22 doesn't say that they're due, then they've
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1 paid.  And there's a notation of the date

2 that they paid.

3             MEMBER JONES:  I appreciate that

4 detail.  Would you be able to provide a

5 redacted form of that list?  

6             MR. JAMES:  (No audible

7 response.)

8             MEMBER JONES:  So you just went

9 on record indicating what the list generally

10 consists of.  If you provide us a redacted

11 list that generally looks like that, it kind

12 of has to comport with --

13             MR. JAMES:  I don't know what it

14 could say.  What would it say?

15             MEMBER JONES:  So you seem to be

16 reluctant to provide us a redacted list as

17 well.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you would

19 back out the names and addresses of all the

20 members.

21             MR. JAMES:  What value would 

22 that --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, no, let's

2 let it to Mr. James to suggest what he would

3 redact.

4             MEMBER JONES:  Right.  I didn't

5 tell him what he had to redact.  I asked him

6 would be willing to provide a redacted list

7 that would black out any information that he

8 would consider to be a point of concern

9 regarding the privacy of his members, and I

10 did not receive a positive response to that. 

11 I received a non-response.  So I'm giving

12 him an opportunity to provide a response,

13 either in the positive or the negative.  It

14 points to reasonableness.

15             MR. JAMES:  May I speak?

16             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

18             MR. JAMES:  I can't say deeply

19 concerned I am that the Board is willing to

20 allow our standing on this to revolve around

21 our membership list.  Has the Board ever

22 asked another group for its membership list? 
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1 You know, it's just we are open as can be. 

2 Our meetings are public.  Our other guest at

3 this meeting was the commander of the 3rd

4 District.  He watched us.  I'm sorry, I'm

5 not sure that's this meeting.  No, it was

6 the next meeting.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

8             MR. JAMES:  You know, I'm just

9 astounded that the Board wants something

10 that law doesn't give them the right to

11 have.  It doesn't.  It doesn't come close.

12             MEMBER JONES:  So I'm going to

13 take that as a no.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, from

15 what I understand Mr. Jones is willing to

16 have a treasurer or someone with knowledge

17 attest to the number of members.

18             MEMBER JONES:  No.

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that

20 correct?

21             MEMBER JONES:  You're saying

22 James?  You said Jones.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Denis.  I'm

2 sorry, Jones.  James.

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You said --

4             MR. JAMES:  I made the suggestion

5 that the treasurer -- I could put this list

6 in her hands and she would produce a report

7 for the Board that said --

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This is the

9 number.

10             MR. JAMES:  -- that this many

11 members -- that, you know, whose dues are

12 paid up.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Excuse me for

15 interrupting.  Mr. James, where do the funds

16 for your organization reside?

17             MR. JAMES:  They're --

18             MEMBER ALBERTI:  In what form do

19 they reside?

20             MR. JAMES:  In a checking account

21 at PNC Bank.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Great. 
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1 Excellent.  Do you have deposits?  Well,

2 first of all, what other income would this

3 organization have besides dues?

4             MR. JAMES:  It has dues and then

5 it has donations for specific projects.  We

6 have a Pierce Park archeology project which

7 we fund and a Biltmore Triangle Garden,

8 which is just a decorative garden in the

9 neighborhood that we supply money to run.

10             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Over the

11 last year --

12             MR. JAMES:  Perhaps a few other

13 things.  We also take --

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Do you know over

15 the last year how many donations you've

16 received and for what purpose?

17             MR. JAMES:  No, I don't know

18 specifically.  I would say perhaps -- you

19 mean beyond dues, like --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

21             MR. JAMES:  Okay.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, beyond
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1 dues.

2             MR. JAMES:  I would say perhaps

3 100.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  A hundred

5 donations?

6             MR. JAMES:  In varying amounts. 

7 Five dollars up to two hundred dollars,

8 roughly.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And do you keep

10 account of those?

11             MR. JAMES:  Yes.

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You do?  Great. 

13 So the rest of your fund would be dues, or

14 is there something else besides dues that

15 you would have?  Trying to help you out

16 here, Mr. James.

17             MR. JAMES:  I understand.  Well,

18 if you're talking about the most recent 

19 year --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

21             MR. JAMES:  -- if you're talking

22 about 2013 --
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

2             MR. JAMES:  -- I mean in the past

3 we've received grants for various projects,

4 but we haven't received any for some time.

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  

6             MR. JAMES:  So but our funds are

7 intermingled.  The money that was there last

8 year is part of what is the overall balance.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Cool.  Cool.  No

10 problem.  When is membership due?

11             MR. JAMES:  When?

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes.

13             MR. JAMES:  Well, we -- because

14 our constitution didn't say much about that,

15 we just determined to have a policy that

16 dues are due in the month of January.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

18             MR. JAMES:  And we make a push --

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Let me ask it

20 another way:  Twelve months from today,

21 going back twelve months, do you know how

22 many grants or donations you received in the
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1 last twelve months?

2             MR. JAMES:  No, I don't have that

3 at my fingertips.  No grants.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, but you

5 know?  Can you find that out?

6             MR. JAMES:  It can be

7 reconstructed, yes.

8             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.  So

9 the only other funds would be dues, right?

10             MR. JAMES:  Yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. James, I'm

12 treasurer of my ANC.  It seems to me that if

13 I go back and take a look at my bank account

14 and look at deposits and subtract other

15 funds that were deposited for donations, I

16 could pretty much reconstruct how much money

17 I got in dues.  This is something that I

18 imagine for my organization could be done in

19 a matter of a couple hours, maybe three or

20 four hours, with my bank statements that I

21 would have.  I don't see how this is an

22 onerous task.  Now you can tell me you
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1 aren't willing to do that.  That's fine. 

2 I'm offering that as a suggestion for you to

3 provide evidence of the number of people

4 that you have in your organization.  That is

5 only an offer.  

6             MR. JAMES:  I'm really concerned

7 that this will set a precedent and that

8 whenever the KCA is challenged by an

9 Applicant with absolutely no basis -- his

10 client was at our meeting.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Look, I

12 shouldn't respond to that, but I will,

13 because next time this comes around we'll

14 have the documents.  Right?

15             MR. JAMES:  Whatever --

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You know, if

17 this comes around in the next six months,

18 I'm not going to be sitting here grilling

19 you.  I'm going to go, oh, let's just go to

20 the record.  

21             MR. JAMES:  There's more to be

22 said about this.  I have a motion against
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1 this hearing --

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Absolutely.

3             MR. JAMES:  -- being allowed to

4 take place.  And there's a precedent of this

5 Board that in a previous case, the case of

6 Chloe in 2007.  The Board created a subpoena

7 which demanded our membership rolls and that

8 Board did not allow the carrying out of that

9 part of the subpoena.

10             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think we go

12 into closed meeting here.

13             MEMBER JONES:  Yes.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, what

15 case was that, Mr. James?  

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think we're

17 done.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, I'm not

19 done.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I am

22 happy to do that when I am done.  
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1             MEMBER ALBERTI:  All right.

2             (Laughter.)

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is 

4 the --

5             MR. JAMES:  I'm sorry.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm

7 interested --

8             MR. JAMES:  I'll say --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- in what

10 that case was.

11             MR. JAMES:  -- I got confused

12 because the licensee had two licensees at

13 one time.  Haka Ventures, Incorporated,

14 trading as Saki.  Oh, wait a minute.  No. 

15 Well, I have the motion to quash the

16 subpoena that the KCA filed in that case

17 here.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It was Saki? 

19 All right.  What year was that?

20             MR. JAMES:  It was for a

21 September 18th, 2007 protest.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I
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1 just want to say, I haven't heard your

2 motion, but it's not uncommon in protest

3 cases where standing is challenged.  And by

4 having this hearing today as opposed to the

5 same day as the protest we created the

6 opportunity to just try to resolve this

7 issue so that you could then go forward with

8 a protest, if appropriate.

9             So standing is a preliminary

10 issue.  And basically I want to say is we

11 started with a subpoena that listed six

12 categories of documents, and it looks like

13 you have addressed pretty much all of the

14 categories so that there's very little left

15 I think to be resolved here.  And it's

16 turned into just what kind of proof if any

17 do you need to produce of the size of your

18 membership.

19             I've heard you're concerned about

20 privacy.  You know, I can appreciate if

21 there are concerns of a burden, how much of

22 a burden should we place on a citizens
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1 association to produce certain information. 

2 And I think we're just looking for the

3 balance to get this resolved, and it will be

4 resolved then for whatever other cases.  You

5 won't be challenged again on standing

6 because you will have provided all the

7 information.  So I just think --

8             MR. JAMES:  I would ask the Board

9 what is the purpose of the administrative

10 review?  The Applicant was there.  The

11 Applicant had the chance to challenge and

12 ask for a roll call before the Board.  The

13 Applicant did not do that.  KCA was granted

14 standing.  That standing cannot be taken

15 away after that point.

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

17 Because that was one of my concerns when I

18 got this subpoena motion, whatever.  Like,

19 well, wait a minute, shouldn't they have

20 raised it at roll call?  And, yes, I should

21 have.  But standing is something under the

22 law; and our attorneys have researched it,
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1 that can't be waived and it can always be an

2 issue no matter where we are in the process. 

3 So it's not too late for him to have raised

4 it.  That's the legal answer.

5             So anyway, we're basically down

6 to, you know -- and the Board will go off

7 into closed session in a few minutes just to

8 address this issue, but really is there

9 something here where -- okay.  So just do

10 you need to prove that you had a quorum at

11 your meeting?  In order to do that do you

12 need to tell us what the number is and what

13 kind of proof do we need?  You know, is it

14 enough for somebody to attest to it or do we

15 need bank accounts, you know, or what?  But

16 that's it.

17             MR. JAMES:  Well, I think that we

18 would be willing to supply a report from the

19 treasurer which replicated information that

20 was in a bank account, but not the bank

21 account information itself, not an account

22 number, not where the bank account is
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1 located, not any of that information.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And

3 under oath?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. --

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a

6 minute.

7             MEMBER JONES:  Question. I got a

8 question.

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I just

10 ask my one question, then I'll --

11             MEMBER JONES:  Soon as you get

12 your question out, I got a question.

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  I just

14 want if you have any problem having them do

15 that under oath?  The treasurer.  Or no? 

16 It's just a question.

17             MR. JAMES:  Well, I'll certainly

18 try to get her here, if --

19             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, not

20 here.  Not here.

21             MR. JAMES:  You mean under oath

22 in front of a --
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  At a bank. 

2 You know, a notary.  Notarized.  

3             MR. JAMES:  Yes, I'm sure that

4 could be arranged.

5             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If it was

6 determined it was necessary.  Okay.  

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'll let Mr.

8 Jones --

9             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Jones?

10             MEMBER JONES:  Would you be

11 willing to provide a redacted bank statement

12 providing that same information but

13 redacting that information that you were

14 concerned about sharing that you just noted,

15 i.e.; bank account information, address,

16 etcetera?

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. Jones, may I

18 even add to that?

19             MEMBER JONES:  Please.

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Mr. James, you

21 could even redact withdrawals.  Really all

22 we're interested in is deposits.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't

2 know.  I don't know.  Should we be we're

3 getting annotation of the balances?

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, I don't

5 really care about balance.  I don't care

6 about withdrawals.  I just care about

7 deposits and an annotation of what the

8 purpose of the funds were, where the funds

9 came from.  Again, we're just trying to

10 extract information about the size of the

11 membership.  

12             MEMBER JONES:  So my question is

13 still on the table.  If the answer is no,

14 just say no and we'd go back and talk about

15 it.  

16             MEMBER ALBERTI:  And, Mr. 

17 Bianco --

18             MEMBER JONES:  I just want to

19 know my answer.

20             MR. JAMES:  No, I'm trying to

21 actually -- 

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  You can
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1 challenge us if you like, but --

2             MR. JAMES:  Well, yes, that's a

3 big question.  Will the Applicant be

4 satisfied with the Board's suggestion?

5             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, it's

6 really that the Board is satisfied.

7             MEMBER JONES:  That's not the

8 question that's on the table.

9             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, we can

10 overrule Mr. Bianco.  It's whether we're

11 satisfied, so you're looking at us.  

12             MEMBER JONES:  You gave him a

13 little bit more juice.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Yes, right.  But

15 then we're going to give him --

16             (Laughter.)

17             MR. JAMES:  Well, the KCA is

18 looking for a pathway to maximize the

19 privacy of our organization as well as the

20 individual members --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Right.

22             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Well, they're --
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1             MR. JAMES:  -- and yet produce

2 something that is acceptable.

3             MEMBER JONES:  Redacted documents

4 are a common practice across the industry,

5 not just this industry.  Legal practice,

6 aerospace industries, defense contracting. 

7 It's a very common practice.  I'm just

8 asking you if you're willing to use that

9 practice to help facilitate the needs that

10 have been expressed to you.  If the answer

11 is no, that's an acceptable answer.

12             MR. JAMES:  I'm just trying to

13 get -- you know, there's two different

14 suggestions being made here, I think.

15             MEMBER JONES:  I asked you one. 

16 My suggestion was very straightforward.

17             MR. JAMES:  Could you please

18 repeat it?

19             MEMBER JONES:  Would you be

20 willing to provide a bank statement

21 redacting the information that you indicated

22 you had a concern about sharing, which were
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1 the account number, the address location,

2 etcetera?  And a bank statement from the

3 bank.

4             MR. JAMES:  Well, I'm just not

5 sure that it would show what you want it to

6 show.

7             MEMBER JONES:  That's not for 

8 you --

9             MR. JAMES:  If it shows the gross

10 amount of money --

11             MEMBER JONES:  That's --

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  We need several.

13             MR. JAMES:  Is that what you

14 need?

15             MEMBER JONES:  Before we even get

16 that far, would you be willing to provide a

17 redacted bank statement?  If the answer is

18 no, then the other part of the question is

19 irrelevant.  Right?  If you can't give me 1,

20 you're certainly not going to give me 10. 

21 Right?  So if you answer the first question,

22 we may be able to get to the next question,
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1 but you haven't answered that one yet.

2             MR. JAMES:  Yes, Mr. Jones.

3             MEMBER JONES:  You would?

4             MR. JAMES:  The KCA would be

5 willing to provide something.  But, you

6 know, I'm not sure it's going to fit your

7 bill.  But we're willing to provide -- we're

8 willing to try to do that.  But any given

9 monthly statement may -- we might not have

10 made a deposit for three months.

11             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Fine.

12             MEMBER JONES:  It would just be a

13 round number.

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I don't care.

15             MR. BIANCO:  Madam Chair, if I

16 may briefly?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?  What

18 do you would fulfill it?

19             MR. BIANCO:  Well, I think we're

20 needlessly complicating the issue.  

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I think it's up

22 to the Board.



202-234-4433
Neal R. Gross & Co., Inc.

Page 69

1             MR. BIANCO:  The least onerous,

2 simplest, fastest and easiest way is to

3 produce the rolls.  

4             Bank statements may be

5 problematic.  There may be bulk deposits in

6 groups and we'll get a bank statement that

7 shows, you know, there was a deposit of

8 $2,500.  Well, what the heck does that mean? 

9 We don't know.  Although itemized, the

10 deposits may be grouped and we can't really

11 necessarily glean from a bank statement what

12 precisely is involved in that particular

13 statement, whether they're membership dues

14 or something else.  

15             The simplest thing to do is to

16 produce the roll, to count the roll.  I

17 understand Mr. James' concerns about

18 privacy.  Private corporation's information

19 is private.  Same is true of my client. 

20 Private corporation's information is private

21 until you engage in some type of public

22 activity, whether that's applying for an
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1 alcoholic beverage license, whether it's

2 protesting one, whether it's engaging in

3 litigation, dealing with administrative

4 agencies at the state or federal level.  All

5 the time private corporations have to

6 disclose their private information to public

7 entities if they want to engage in practices

8 that involve some benefit from those

9 agencies.  

10             Here KCA is free to protest or

11 not protest.  However, if they do, that

12 protest should be subject to scrutiny by the

13 Board who absolutely has the authority to

14 review the membership rolls to determine

15 whether or not a valid corporate action was

16 taken, and it should do so in the simplest

17 way possible.  And here the simplest way

18 possible is reading the membership rolls,

19 counting the number of members, comparing it

20 to the quorum.  It's a 15-minute exercise as

21 opposed to one that should last several

22 hours and/or days in reviewing bank
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1 statements.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

3             MR. JAMES:  I would rely on our

4 citation that we gave in our motion to quash

5 that there's no discovery in the ABC

6 process, and this is getting into discovery.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  

8             MR. JAMES:  Along with all this

9 previous discussion, we would be willing to

10 produce some sort of redacted document,

11 although, you know, I'm trying to envision

12 what it is as I'm being pressed by the

13 various members.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I

15 think one redacted document would have dealt

16 with bank statements, and an earlier one

17 dealt with a membership list.

18             Okay.  All right.  I've been

19 requested to --

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller --

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- have us

22 go into closed session at this point
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1 briefly.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  -- I suggest

3 that I would like to go to a closed session

4 so that we can get legal counsel on the

5 motion and come back with a decision.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

7 right.  As Chairperson of the  Alcoholic

8 Beverage Control Board for the District of

9 Columbia and in accordance with Section 405

10 of the Open Meetings Amendment Act of 2010,

11 I move that the ABC Board hold a closed

12 meeting for the purpose of seeking legal

13 advice from our counsel on Case No. 13-PRO-

14 00032 per Section 405(b) of the Open

15 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010 and

16 deliberating upon this case for the reasons

17 cited in Section 405(b)(13) of the Open

18 Meetings Amendment Act of 2010.  Is there a

19 second?

20             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Second.

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti

22 has seconded the motion.  Mr. Brooks?
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1             MEMBER BROOKS:  I agree.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Alberti?

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I agree.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Miller

5 agrees?  Mr. Silverstein?

6             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  I agree,

7 Madam Chair.

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And, Mr.

9 Jones?

10             MEMBER JONES:  I agree.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 

12 Motion has passed 5-0-0.  I hereby give

13 notice that the ABC Board will hold a closed

14 meeting in the ABC Board conference room now

15 pursuant to the Open Meetings Amendment Act

16 of 2010 and we will return shortly and

17 resolve this remaining issue.

18             (Whereupon, at 3:37 p.m. off the

19 record until 3:56 p.m.)

20             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We're

21 back on the record.  

22             When we started this hearing, it
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1 was in reference to a subpoena which sought

2 six categories of documents which pertain to

3 KCA's standing in the case, and that is a

4 prerequisite to going forward with the

5 protest.  And Mr. James produced documents

6 responsive to most of these categories,

7 certainly 1, 2, 4 and 5, and he has said

8 he's going to produce the email providing

9 notice to the members that was given with

10 respect to this case.

11             So what was left was the issue

12 about the quorum which is relevant to the

13 validity of a vote by a resolution by its

14 members.  And then the question finally was,

15 well, what kind of proof should be provided

16 so that it does address the question but it

17 is not overly burdensome or invasive of the

18 citizens association's to whatever right to

19 privacy, you know, that it does have.

20             So therefore, the Board has

21 considered that.  And we looked for what we

22 thought was a balance, and that is that we
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1 are of a view that KCA should produce a

2 redacted membership list, to redact whatever

3 information it believes is necessary to

4 protect its privacy but to leave sufficient

5 information for the Board to be able to

6 determine the number of members.  That is

7 what the Board is looking for.  That is all

8 it's looking for is the number so that it

9 can show that a quorum was present.  So

10 that's where this stands.  

11             Mr. James, we would suggest that

12 those pieces of information -- if you can

13 provide them by close of business Friday, we

14 will schedule this hearing for next

15 Wednesday, to continue it next Wednesday at

16 4:30 p.m.

17             MR. BIANCO:  Madam Chair?

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

19             MR. BIANCO:  I had one issue, if

20 I may?  

21             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

22             MR. BIANCO:  According to my
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1 notes, and to the best of my recollection, I

2 believe Mr. James said he was going to

3 provide the email as well as the agenda that

4 was distributed in the meeting in response

5 to Mr. Alberti's questions.

6             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  The

7 agenda as well?  Okay.  

8             So, Mr. James, there isn't very

9 much remaining.  And we do want to say that

10 it is a prerequisite, that this has to be

11 done in order for you to proceed with the

12 protest on next Wednesday.  Okay?  Are there

13 any questions?

14             MR. JAMES:  Would the Board care

15 to cite the code where it finds that

16 requirement?

17             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I can go

18 through the code.  I know one point comes to

19 mind is the -- yes, we'll be happy to.  All

20 right.  The two provisions that we want to

21 bring your attention to: 1704, Subpoenas. 

22 It's 1704.1.  "The Board may, upon its own
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1 motion or upon the request of a party compel

2 witnesses to appear and testify or to

3 produce books, records, papers or other

4 documents."  

5             And then the other provision goes

6 to the standing provision in the statute 25-

7 601.  "The following persons may protest the

8 issuance or renewal of a license."  Duh,

9 duh, duh, duh, duh.  Let's see.  And then it

10 says: (3) "A citizens association

11 incorporated under the laws of the District

12 of Columbia located within the affected area

13 providing that the following conditions are

14 met."   Okay.  The first is membership in

15 the citizens association is open to all

16 residents of the area represented by the

17 association.  And (b) a resolution

18 concerning the license application has been

19 duly approved in accordance with the

20 association's articles of incorporation or

21 bylaws at a duly-called meeting with notice

22 of the meeting being given at least 10 days
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1 before the date of the meeting."

2             So, you know, (3)(b) talks about

3 the resolution having been approved in

4 accordance with the association's articles

5 of incorporation, duly-approved.  And your

6 articles of incorporation talk about a

7 quorum being one-thirtieth.  And we can't 

8 determine whether that was met without

9 knowing the number of members.

10             And I think what the Board

11 intends to do is take your redacted copy and

12 then put on the record or whatever, or let

13 Mr. Bianco know the 7666 umber, but we're

14 not going to be sharing that document.  So

15 we're very cognizant of trying to protect

16 whatever privacy that you're concerned

17 about, but we are most interested in just

18 verifying the number.

19             Okay.  Anything else?

20             MR. JAMES:  I'm concerned that

21 the Board would not -- that we might redact

22 and the Board might not accept what we
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1 produce.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So just keep

3 in mind that the Board just needs to be

4 assured that whatever document you give us

5 we can tell that that reflects the accurate

6 number.  We're not --

7             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I -- 

8             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  --

9 interested in names.

10             MR. JAMES:  Okay.  And you want

11 that to be notarized?

12             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Ms. Miller?

13             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes?

14             MEMBER ALBERTI:  May I offer a

15 suggestion here?

16             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

17             MEMBER ALBERTI:  If Mr. James

18 provides this information in a timely

19 manner, I think an informal review by the

20 Board could indicate whether the Board

21 Members think that additional information is

22 needed before the hearing.
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1             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.

2             MEMBER ALBERTI:  So,  you know, 

3 my point is that we wouldn't -- if Mr. James

4 has any doubt, he can provide that

5 information.  He can get an opinion from our

6 legal counsel.  She can consult with Board

7 Members and we could at least provide some

8 information or some indication whether the

9 Board would require additional information. 

10 I don't think that that's unreasonable.

11             If my other Board Members don't

12 think that's a good idea, I'll listen to

13 them, but that's my suggestion.

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's fine. 

15 I mean if you're concerned, the sooner you

16 file the better, but I don't think we need

17 to make a really complicated big issue about

18 this.  We just want to know what the number

19 is and be able to tell from the document

20 that you give us.  We're not interested in

21 any names, you know, whatever.  We're only

22 interested in the number.  All right?
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1             MR. JAMES:  This is a difficult

2 way to -- I mean because you've already had

3 your discussion behind closed doors.  It

4 just occurred to me, our newsletter is

5 printed and mailed by a business in Adams

6 Morgan called The Printer.

7             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.

8             MR. JAMES:  And she produces

9 bills for us that say mailed this many

10 newsletters, you know, so many per month. 

11 Now we don't send them out to people who are

12 not members, but we send them out to people

13 who haven't renewed yet.  So I'm not sure

14 that would get --

15             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, it

16 might. 

17             MR. JAMES:  -- where you want to

18 go.  But, you know, I know you've already

19 had your discussion.  But just, you know,

20 because this is organic and I'm just

21 thinking out loud.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.
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1             MR. JAMES:  I've heard what the

2 Board said and I will --

3             MEMBER ALBERTI:  I'm just going

4 to make a comment.   Mr. James, I'm a little

5 frustrated here, I will tell you quite

6 honestly.  We spent, I don't know, a half

7 hour or 45 minutes with you, and you were

8 reluctant to work with us in how to best

9 determine the size of your membership.  All

10 right?  I mean I was honestly trying to work

11 with you, offer suggestions, and you gave me

12 nothing but resistance, is what my opinion. 

13 And now we come out and you say, oh, I've

14 got this great idea.  You know, you've kind

15 of brought this on yourself, Mr. James, and

16 I am not going to reconsider my decision.

17             MR. JAMES:  Okay.  I wasn't

18 asking for reconsideration.

19             MEMBER ALBERTI:  Okay.  Anything

20 else?

21             MR. JAMES:  I don't believe that

22 the KCA brought anything upon ourselves.  We
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1 acted with complete and utter transparency. 

2 And anyone who wants to come to one of our

3 meetings at any time, come right ahead.

4             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No, I meant the

5 decision to provide the redacted membership

6 list.

7             MR. JAMES:  I will comply with

8 the Board's demand.  I view it as a demand.

9 And I believe it's far beyond what the code

10 wants or requires, but I will do it anyway.

11             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does anybody

12 want else want to reconsider?  

13             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  Pardon?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does anybody

15 else want to reconsider?  

16             MEMBER SILVERSTEIN:  No.

17             MEMBER JONES:  No.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Just

19 checking.

20             MEMBER JONES:  No.  

21             MEMBER ALBERTI:  No.  No.

22             MEMBER JONES:  Done.  Done.
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1 Let's move.

2             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

3 right.  You know, I'm sorry if that was a

4 more simple way.  It just wasn't brought up

5 earlier for the Board to consider.  So at

6 this point I don't think it should be too

7 complicated.  There must be a membership

8 list.  And just redact it and send it in.

9             Okay.  Then we will see you 

10 all --

11             MR. JAMES:  One further -- would

12 that be electronic format or would paper be

13 acceptable?

14             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Paper is

15 fine, right?  Paper is fine.  Whatever

16 works.  Yes.  

17             MR. JAMES:  Thank you.

18             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All

19 right.  We'll see you next week.

20             MR. BIANCO:  Thank you, Madam

21 Chair, Members of the Board.

22             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.
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1             MR. JAMES:  What time is that

2 now?

3             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  4:30.

4             CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So

5 that completes this hearing and the Board's

6 going to recess and come back to do the

7 agenda in a little while.

8             (Whereupon, the hearing was

9 concluded at 4:07 p.m.)

10

11

12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22
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